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Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  19th December 2002 at 7pm    

Present:  Cllrs J Stevens (Chairman),  O Smith (Vice-Chairman), P Daniels,  K Groom,  K Mison, D Neal, J Smith.  Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington 

1. Apologies: Cllrs. L Stevens, R Warmington
2. Register of members interests:  None at this point
3. Minutes of  previous meeting 21st November 2002 :  There was one amendment on page 9 – Lollipop trees opposite Common Street – “has cut these trees”.  With this amendment the minutes were signed by the Chairman as a true record.
4. Parishioners question time/Police Report:  There was no Police presence but Chairman read out a letter from Inspector Jepson who has recently taken over at Haverhill which explained he will be changing shift patterns in January to ensure that Clare has more police presence.  He has asked for dates of future Parish Council meetings.  Also signed minutes to be sent to P.C. Parsonson  ACTION:  CLERK.  Cllr. L. Warmington reported that a new Chief Constable for Suffolk has now been appointed and will be in post from March.
Mr Dadd stated that the sign in Hertford Road has not yet been repaired.  This will be followed up with Highways.  ACTION:  CLERK

5. Matters arising from previous minutes:

Page 1 – Old Bank House – A letter has been received from St Eds. B.C. stating they are investigating this matter.  The Chairman has spoken to the owner regarding the possible sale of furniture from his house and he explained that the items are there prior to being sold at auction and that is the reason some had prices on them.  Cllr. Daniels explained he understood the owner sometimes obtains items that individuals specifically request and keeps them for them for approval.  Regarding the CCTV camera on this property, Chairman said the owner would be welcome to come to a future Parish Council meeting  if he wished once he has applied for retrospective planning permission which is understood to be under consideration.

Page 2 – Havebury – The caravan on Highfield has now been removed and placed in a nearby garden.

Page 4 – Sign for cemetery – Terry Wheeler has not yet repaired this as it is still in situe.  He will be contacted to see what the situation is with this and the bench which was to be repaired.  ACTION:  CLERK

Page 8  - Meeting with Clare Society -  Chairman read out a letter received from Anna Moore their Chairman thanking the Parish Council for setting up this meeting and stating how constructive it had been.  

6. Correspondence:

Suffolk C.C. – A questionnaire regarding the “Linear local transport plan for the A1092” was received together with maps and themes covered which were attached.  Chairman and Cllr. L. Warmington will look at this and prepare a draft to all Councillors and this will be put on agenda at a later meeting.  ACTION:  CHAIRMAN/CLLR.  L. WARMINGTON/CLERK.

East of England Development Agency (EEDA) – Details of a competition being held to give local communities access to BT Broadband.  Cllr. J. Smith will look at and report back at a later meeting after seeking technical advice from Jason Fitzpatrick.  ACTION:  CLLR. J. SMITH

St Eds. B.C. – Regarding the replacement local plan, someone from there is available to attend local Parish Council meetings to talk about the plan and implications for this area.  They suggested merging with other local Parish Councils for this presentation.  It was agreed he should be asked to attend the next Parish Council meeting for 30 minutes to report on this and then adjourn to another room where he could address other Parish Councils.  He would be asked to contact other councils direct to invite them to this meeting.  ACTION:  CLERK

Suffolk Housing Society – Stating they have a vacant property at 1 Lutus Close and will notify us when they have allocated this.

Suffolk Housing Society – Regarding Section 106 agreements, which state the conditions for being allocated one of their properties.  Currently the agreements differ for properties at Lutus Close and The Granary.  Cllr. Groom was considered to have an interest and therefore left the meeting.   The Lutus Close agreement is currently more flexible and it was decided the Granary agreements should run in line with this.  However they should both state that priority be given to Clare people.  The proposal to have the Granary agreement in line with Lutus Close was made by Cllr. J. Smith and seconded by Cllr. Neal and carried unanimously.  A letter will be sent explaining this.  ACTION:  CLERK

St Eds. B.C. – Full register of electors received

Robert & Juliet Streeter – Notifying that they are intending to trim back overhanging branches of Yew Trees in the cemetery which shade their garden.

 St Eds. B.C. – Regarding the CCTV camera on The Old Bank House – stating the Enforcement Officer has investigated and the matter is ongoing.

Pamela Emsden – Regarding our letter to her about the meadow on Nethergate Street.  They do not wish to donate this to the Parish Council but may be interested in doing this in exchange for a flat in Clare. This is not an option.

Sudbury Citizens Advice Bureau -  Thanks for the donation made.

CHOC – Annual Christmas party is being held on 18th January and all Councillors are invited.

CHOC – Stating  one of their committee members is a retired builder who has offered to carry out small repair jobs at no cost apart from materials.  A decision is needed on whether this is acceptable.  A letter will be sent stating this is acceptable and thanking them for notifying us.  ACTION:  CLERK

St Eds. B.C. – Stating that Borough and Parish Council elections will be by  postal vote only, next year on an experimental basis.

7. Finance:

a) Treasurers account – access on internet – decide whether to give Financial Clerk permission to operate this – All Councillors agreed this is acceptable.

b) Presentation of monthly accounts – Financial Clerk presented and explained the accounts.  There is an amount relating the Landmark Trust which has been carried forward from 2-3 years ago.  A letter will be sent to them asking whether we may still need to pay this amount.  ACTION:  CLERK.  Acceptance of the accounts was proposed by Cllr. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. O. Smith and carried unanimously. 

c) Exclusive rights of burial - None

7. Committee reports:

· Street cleaning  - Cllr O. Smith reported that new protective clothing has been issued to the cleaners.  There had been a large amount of household paper rubbish deposited next to the bin outside the Co-op in a box.  All the paperwork in the box related to someone in Long Melford.  A letter will be sent to him saying the box was found and asking that he does not do this again.  ACTION:  CLERK.  Cllr. O. Smith said all the leaves in Nethergate Street have now been put into bags and St Eds. B.C. were prepared to collect them and in future years this would be the best way to deal with the problem.

Councillor Mison joined the meeting with apologies for being late.  

- Market- Cllr. Groom reported the model maker stall had not turned up last week and therefore his future plans were unknown.

· Cemetery

i) Grass and hedge cutting – tenders to be read and discuss- Cllr. O. Smith read the existing tender out to the meeting.  A copy of this will be distributed to all Councillors.  ACTION:  CLLR. O. SMITH.  Items iv) and v) below also covered at this point as the new tender will include hedges as well as grass and footpaths.  All correspondence will be returned to the clerk and outgoing letters etc will have the clerks details on in case of any queries.  Grass cutting is to be done fortnightly from April to October and weekly in periods of heavy growth.  Although specific length of grass is not shown on the tender it does state “as per specification” and any amendments can be down on particular specifications.  Cllr. O. Smith will re-write specifications and send copies to all Councillors.  ACTION:  CLLR. O. SMITH
ii) Odd job list – discuss – This has been drawn up by the cemetery committee and Cllr. O. Smith read this out.  There are only a few items on it.  Cllr. Neal suggested that weeding and spraying could be part of the main tender.  Mrs Moss at Borough has advised that if there are areas of concern these could be costed separately.  Cllr. O. Smith explained that more monitoring of contract work is needed. 
iii) Yew trees/ivy in churchyard – update – As up to 10% can be cut off the trees this work can be put out to tender locally.  Mr Carmichael the Borough Tree Officer will be asked to specify exactly what can be cut and these details can be included in the tender then the successful contractor can then meet with Mr Carmichael for more information.  Mr Carmichael will be contacted for advice on what to include in the tender.  ACTION:  CLERK
iv) Standard letter for tenders – changes proposed

v) Standard tender details – changes proposed

vi) Top soil in cemetery – Cllr. Mison explained there are about 20 large lorry loads to be moved.  He will speak to someone about the possibility of either moving it or spreading it on the cemetery extension and will give a report at the next meeting on possible costs then the cemetery committee can make proposals as to the best way to deal with.  ACTION:  CLLR. MISON
Clerk had received a complaint about some freshly dug soil being dumped close to a grave.  This will be dealt with by Cllr. L. Warmington and Cllr. L. Stevens.  ACTION:  CLLRS. L. WARMINGTON & L. STEVENS
- SALC- Nothing to report

- Finance-  Cllr. Daniels reported there is to be a meeting on 14th January and he would like all Councillors to get to grips with the Freedom of Information Act and it’s implications.  It may be necessary to produce financial standing orders. 

- Website -- Cllr. J. Smith reported there are still ongoing problems with information being updated.  Clerk to have a meeting with Jason Fitzpatrick to try to resolve these. 

- CLASP -  Cllr. J. Smith reported that the last committee meeting had not taken place and has been postponed until early January

- CHOC  - No report from Cllr. L. Stevens, however the Chairman reported there had recently been a problem with a private party held in the Town Hall when considerable damage had been caused and passers by had been assaulted.  The Police have been made aware and as a result CHOC are reviewing the way that parties etc are monitored.

- School governors – Nothing to report but Cllr. R. Warmington attended the Christmas pantomime which was very well performed and enjoyable. 

· Borough Councillors – Chairman reported that two separate payments of £25,000 each will be made towards the playing field project, plus some funding of the skateboard park and play area.  A meeting will be held in January with John Martin and John Humpreys to discuss the way forward. 

 Regarding the recycling centre, Borough have written to all businesses in the town stating they cannot dump rubbish there.  There will be a trial week when the 1000 litre bin is removed and they will monitor what happens.  The dry recyclable scheme is likely to come into force by June of next year and this should have an implication on the recycling centre. 

 Stansted airport expansion – St Edmundsbury policy was to be in line with Uttlesford District Council and recommend to cabinet that there could be an increase in passenger numbers up to 35 million but with only one additional runway.  However cabinet has also welcomed the proposal for a second runway therefore causing a rift within St Edmundsbury.  This matter will now be looked at by the Overview & Scrutiny committee before a final decision is made.  Since the original decision was made by cabinet the Government has now been told that Gatwick Airport cannot be ruled out as an area for expansion therefore the consultation period has been extended.

· County Councillors – Cllr. L. Warmington explained that regarding Stansted Airport a similar position had occurred at County so the decision has been taken back to their executive with extra information to be discussed.  There is concern that some newspapers are not reporting all the information given to them from County level.  He also reported that Suffolk County Council has now undergone their Corporate Performance Assessment and overall were rated as good.  However some areas such as Social Services did not gain such a good marking.  Cllr. L. Warmington is sitting on the adoption panel from February.  There is some locality money available for local organisations so he would like to hear from any organisations such as CLASP, CHOC, Clare Pre-School etc who may wish to benefit from this. 
9. Planning:  No applications received
Borough decisions

SE/02/3102/LB – Mr & Mrs Bevan – Granted

SE/02/3378/P – Mr & Mrs Willmott – Granted

SE/02/3455/0 – Just Green Ltd – Granted

SE/02/3511/LB – Mr & Mrs Ludwig – Granted

TPO203(1994)1 – Ms S Scarff - Consent given

TCA02/854 – Mr P Shave – No objection

10. Ancient House Committee – Decide on representatives from Parish Council – Due to the fact all meetings are held at 9am or 9.30 on a Monday morning it is very difficult for most people to attend.  Any Councillors who may be able to attend should let Chairman or clerk know.  A letter will be sent to the Ancient House committee explaining the difficulties.  ACTION:  CLERK

11. Freedom of Information Act – Discuss any action required on document circulated – It needs to be clear where all the information is held and how we can get access to it.  Chairman suggested that initially it would be best for the Parish Council to do the minimum required and then monitor the demand for it.  This will be discussed in more detail at the finance committee meeting.  They will draw up a bare minimum schedule and proposals will be brought forward to the next Parish Council meeting
12. Churchyard Wall Tender – Need for new tender – discuss action necessary – This was originally discussed about seven years ago.  The tender we received from Valiant related to this year.  Some donations have been received and a grant is still expected from St Eds. B.C.  Valiant will be contacted to see if the original tender is likely to remain the same for next year.  ACTION:  CLERK 
13. Suffolk Acre – Decision on joining – As fee is only £20 per year it was proposed by Cllr. J. Smith and seconded by Cllr. O. Smith that we join and carried unanimously.  As we are joining it may not be necessary for CHOC also to be members.  Cllr. O. Smith suggested we should let other local organisations know that we have joined.    Suffolk Acre to be contacted for advice about notifying other organisations.  ACTION:  CLERK

14. Housing Proposals – Discuss any areas for infilling – As Ian Poole from St Eds. B.C. will be coming to our meeting to discuss planning this issue can be discussed at that point.  Borough are willing to consider other options apart from those already proposed if there is strong enough support for it. 
15. Clare in Bloom – consider how leaflets to be issued for AGM – Cllr. J. Smith reported that Clare have now been chosen to go forward to the Britain in Bloom competition.  However they are still experiencing difficulties in getting others to join the committee.  A leaflet is to be sent to every house about the AGM which is on Wednesday 15th January.  Parish Councillors will be involved in the issuing of the leaflets.  If no new committee can be found then the opportunity of entering Britain in Bloom will have to go to another town.  If anyone knows of anyone interested in joining the committee please let Cllr. J. Smith know. 
16. Emergency Planning Meeting -  Report from Cllr. L Stevens – She will be arranging this meeting soon.
17. Footpath adjacent to land owned by Dalgety in Stoke Road – Discuss any action – This has not been cleared by Mr Mortlock the street cleaner as yet.   The area may be the responsibility of the Highways Department.  A letter will be sent to them to enquire how much of that land they own.  In the meantime Mr Mortlock will be asked to clear the area from the Cliftons to the Granary.
18. Any other business

· Leaves – Nethergate St - Cllr. Mison reported that Michael Jacobs has provided a tractor and trailer for clearing the leaves in Nethergate Street and will be doing this on Friday 20th December.

· Parking Restrictions - There are some double yellow lines missing in the centre of the town since the roadwork’s were done and some are in front of people’s garages which is causing a problem.  A letter will be sent to Highways.  ACTION:  CLERK

· Bus Shelter - A tile has fallen off the shelter at Highfield .  ACTION:  CLLR. MISON

· Red Phone Box, Stoke Road – The door has come off this.  BT to be contacted.  ACTION:  CLERK

· Grit Bins – Chairman and Cllr. Groom will put the two in place this weekend and Highways will be contacted to fill once they are in situe.  ACTION:  CLERK

17. Meeting Closed at 9.50pm

